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SOLANO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano County Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, December 1, 2004, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by James M. Claffey, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

At the request of Board President Claffey, Student Trustee Lisa LaFarga led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

James M. Claffey, President

Denis Honeychurch, Vice President 

Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

*Willie McKnight

Jerry R. Wilkerson

Lisa LaFarga, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Members Absent:

Vacancy from Area #4 – Benicia, Vallejo, Suisun

Others Present:

Floyd Hogue, Ph.D., Interim Vice President, Academic Affairs

Gerry Fisher, Vice President of Student Services

Willard Wright, Ed.D., Vice President of Administrative and Business Services

Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources

Ernie Fuentes, J.D., Director, Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

*Arrived after roll call.

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

5.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

There were no comments from the public. 

6.
REPORTS 

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)

ASSC Representative to the Board Makenzie Spillner reported that ASSC:

--participated in World Aids Day activities on December 1. 

--participated in a student forum with Superintendent-President Perfumo.  

--is sponsoring a campus-wide food drive with a goal of 5,000 items.

--is sponsoring the Adopt-a-Family program; all families have been adopted.  

--will host an appreciation luncheon for all campus club advisors on December 7. 

--encouraged faculty, staff, administration and Governing Board members to donate to the Students-Helping-Students Fund and to contact Dr. Shirley Lewis regarding donations to the fund.  

(b)
Academic Senate

Academic Senate President Gail Kropp reported that the Senate will meet on Monday, December 6, to discuss development of an academic integrity policy and general education philosophy.

(c)
Shared Governance Council

There was no report.  (The Shared Governance Council did not meet since the last meeting due to the Thanksgiving holiday.)

(d)
Superintendent-President

Dr. Perfumo reported that:

--Board President Claffey and she attended the Community College League of California (CCLC) conference since the last Governing Board meeting.  As part of the League conference, Dr. Perfumo attended the Chief Executive Officers’ meeting with Dr. Mark Drummond, Chancellor of the California Community Colleges.  Much discussion was held about funding priorities and whether the CEO Board would agree to support the system proposal from the Chancellor’s Office which has always been to support COLA and growth first.  Controversy has arisen about equalization districts and those colleges that receive far less per full-time equivalent student than the wealthier districts.  

Dr. Perfumo introduced and welcomed Theresa Tena, the new Director of Fiscal Services, who comes to Solano from the Chancellor’s Office as “the right arm” to the Vice Chancellor for Fiscal Services.  Dr. Perfumo asked Ms. Tena whether the equalization funding would last for three years as proposed in this year’s budget.  Ms. Tena stated that the Department of Finance has indicated an overall $240 million need; $80 million would be the first installment and then they would see how the revenues would be for the following years.  Ms. Tena clarified that the definitive answer is not known until January 10 when the budget is released.  

Dr. Perfumo reported that other workshops at the CCLC conference covered topics such as accreditation and how districts are progressing on student learning outcomes as well as how colleges have worked through the fiscal crisis from 1 ½ years ago and how they have handled restoration efforts.  

At the CCLC conference, Solano was recognized as one of four colleges at the closing awards luncheon to receive the first annual California Community College Chancellor’s Diversity Award for Excellence.  The award was initiated by Chancellor Drummond who feels very strongly that in spite of Proposition 209, community colleges must continue to work toward diversity in faculty and management hires.  Solano won the award based on the MIS data provided to the Chancellor’s Office each year as having achieved the highest percentage of increase in diversity over a 10-year period in our administrative team.  Dr. Perfumo shared the acknowledgement with Chancellor Stan R. Arterberry, emcee for the event, who also said he was very proud of the diversity Solano has been able to achieve.  

Dr. Perfumo further reported that:

--the Solano College Choral Society, under the direction of Helen Intintoli, will present their annual program this year titled, “Sing Me to Heaven” on December 4, 7:30 p.m., at Vallejo Union Baptist Church and on December 5, 3:00 p.m. at St. Mark’s Lutheran Church in Fairfield.  

--the College Holiday Party will be held on December 16, 3-6 p.m., at the Rockville Inn, rather than December 9 as previously announced. 

--Dr. Hogue and she met with Sonoma State President Reuben Arminana and the Sonoma State Vice President of Academic Affairs on Tuesday, November 30.  They are now prepared to move forward with a larger group of deans and others to discuss the degrees to be offered at the Vallejo site.  At this point, Sonoma State has indicated the desire to offer degrees in Liberal Studies and Teacher Education.    

--on December 1, Dr. Hogue and she also met with Sacramento State President Alex Gonzalez and Vice President of Academic Affairs Rick Stone about similar opportunities to partner with Solano Community College.  Dr. Perfumo informed the Board that Sacramento State, Sonoma State and UC Davis are developing a doctoral program for working adults who want to get a doctorate in community college education/administration.  This opportunity has not existed since UCLA stopped this specialization.  St. Mary’s is the only private institution that provides a doctorate in the community college specialization.  Some thought and consideration are being given to offering the doctoral program at the Vacaville Center due to its central locale for the three higher education institutions.   

· Fire Science Accreditation 

On behalf of the Office of the State Fire Marshal, Art Cota, Director of Fire Training, presented a certificate of Regional Fire Academy Accreditation.  The accreditation is the end result of the College and local fire service efforts to improve the quality of education and training for fire fighter service in the state of California.  Roy Pike, Fire Science Coordinator, stated that the accreditation process has forced him to look at every facet of the fire technology program and to make sure that we are meeting the standards set by the State Fire Marshal. Mr. Pike expressed appreciation to Mr. Cota and Chief Ric Dorris of the Dixon Fire Department et al. who were instrumental in the accreditation process.  Dr. Perfumo thanked Roy Pike for his tenacity in doing all of the necessary work for Solano College to attain accreditation status for our fire technology program.  Trustee McCaffrey thanked Roy Pike and asked him to also thank others who made the accreditation a reality.  Trustee McCaffrey requested that letters of appreciation be sent on behalf of the Board to those who assisted with the Fire Technology accreditation.  

· Bond Update

Tom Berger, Program Manager, highlighted the following aspects of the Bond Update: 

Vallejo Center--42 percent complete in design phase.

Vacaville Center –100 percent complete in the center approval process and ahead of schedule in proceeding with our negotiations with the City of Vacaville.

Student Services Center Building 400 – 25 percent complete in the design process and currently looking at alternative design options for the building exterior.  Once completed, the Student Services Center Building design will be brought back to the Governing Board, tentatively scheduled for the January 19 Board meeting.  

Phase I Modernization Projects (Buildings 300, 500  1500) –currently on schedule and 82 percent complete in design.  Submittal to the Division of the State Architect is now anticipated for mid-December (slightly ahead of schedule).  Mr. Berger made a correction to the printed Bond Update indicating that Building 300 and Building 500 will be opened in the fall 2005 (instead of summer 2005) and Building 1500 will be opened in spring 2006.  

Aeronautics Hangar – Nut Tree – negotiations have been concluded.  Award of bid is expected at the next Board meeting.

1800 Swing Space – on schedule and currently in the bidding phase.  It is anticipated that the award of bid would be submitted to the Governing Board at the January 19 Board meeting.

Mr. Berger commented that remaining projects listed on the Bond Update are infrastructure projects that are complete and done under the bond.

Board President Claffey expressed concern about avoiding cost overruns and commented that the report would be more helpful if it showed percentage of completion on the project as a whole and the percentage of allocated money spent on the project. 

Student Trustee LaFarga inquired about the Student Services Building being behind schedule.  Mr. Berger stated that a certain amount of time is allotted for the design process and Kitchell looks primarily at the recovery schedule which allows for the project to be completed on time.  He stated that it is possible that time can be made up by the architect and the schedule can be recovered. 

In answer to a question by Trustee McCaffrey on the status of the tennis court project, Mr. Berger stated that they hope to complete the project by the end of the week.  Ray Ogden and he are considering a possible change order in the amount of $105 and a credit for $2,000.  A final walkthrough with the contractor will be done.  This project came in on budget.  

Dr. Perfumo stated that the new Bond Update format would be discussed at the next Kitchell meeting to address the Board’s concern on showing the budgeted amount for projects, how the projects came in and listing completed projects first followed by yet-to-be completed projects so that progress can be easily seen.  

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith  for approval of the Consent Agenda.  

Board President Claffey requested to remove item 7. (c) from the Consent Agenda.  

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith  for approval of the Consent Agenda as amended.  The motion passed unanimously.

Superintendent-President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of November 17, 2004

Human Resources

(b)
Employment 2004-05, Classified 39-Month Re-Employment List 

Administrative and Business Services

(c)
Warrant Listings 

(d) Proposal to Join Community College League of California’s Retiree Health Benefit 


Program Joint Powers Agency (JPA), Resolution No. 04/05-14

Academic Affairs

(e)
2004-05 Local Agreement Amendment for Child Development Contract GWAP-4065

(f)
California Early Childhood Mentor Program Letter of Agreement Appropriation/Grant


No. 93:575

Student Services
(g)
Nonrenewal of Workability III Grant 2004-05 
8.

ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

Item 7. (c )Warrant Listings 

Board President Claffey stated that for the last three to four years, he has had a major concern about the amount of money being funneled to the SCTA productions.  This warrant list contains a payment of $83,000.  Board President Claffey commented that the District spends $1 million per year on SCTA.  He continued that he has asked who are the principals of SCTA and to date has been unable to get the information.  He stated that the dollar amounts do not show up in the program review.  Board President Claffey asked for the true efficiency and cost for the program.  

Discussion ensued about the use of equity actors in the plays and an audit of the theater program.  Board President Claffey expressed his opinion that the equity actors displace our students and with the state budget situation for 2005-06, he questioned the expenditure of funds in the Theater program when some cuts may be needed.  Dr. Wright explained that the audit was to look at payment to the employees of SCTA since they are concurrent and also teach for the College.  

Dr. Wright assured the Board that our auditors have looked specifically at the records and found that there were no double payments. 

Moved by Vice President Honeychurch and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for approval of the Warrant register that was formally on the Consent Calendar.  The motion passed unanimously.

9.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President
(a) Set Date, Time and Place for Annual Organizational Meeting

Moved by Vice President Honeychurch for approval to set the organizational meeting for Wednesday, December 15, 2004, at 7:00 pm., in Room 626 of the Solano Community College campus, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA  94534-3197.  The motion passed unanimously. 

(b) Amendment to Employment Agreement of the Superintendent-President

Moved by Vice President Denis Honeychurch and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for approval of the Superintendent-President’s employment agreement as stated on page 22 of the agenda which is to approve an extension of the Superintendent-President’s current employment contract up to and including January 16, 2008 with all remaining terms and conditions unchanged.  The motion passed unanimously.

Human Resources

(c)
Public Hearing and Receipt of CCA/CTA/NEA Openers for Renewal of their 2005-06


Collective Bargaining Agreement with Solano Community College District


Board President Claffey recessed the regular meeting at 7:40 p.m. and opened the public hearing.  In hearing no comments from the public, Board President Claffey closed the public hearing and reconvened the regular meeting at 7:41 p.m.  

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Willie McKnight to receive the CCA/CTA/NEA openers proposal for the renewal of their 2005-06 collective bargaining agreement for negotiations.  The motion passed unanimously.

10.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Consideration of Sabbatical Leaves

Dr. Hogue informed the Board that the Sabbatical Leave Committee, chaired by Karen McCord, recommends that the following instructors be granted sabbatical leaves for the 2005-06 academic year:  Kate Delos – Spring 2006; Carlos Esteve – Academic Year 2005-06; Barbara Pavão – Spring 2006 and Ella Tolliver – Spring 2006.  After using the $50,000 budget for replacement costs, there will be a cost savings of $6,109.    

This item will return for action at the next meeting.

(b)
2004-05 Local Agreement for Career Program with FCCC
Rick Ida, Dean of Fine and Applied Arts, informed the Board that Solano College has been awarded a TANF grant in the amount of $22,210 which provides funds to (1) hire TANF eligible students as part of the Early Childhood Education program; (2) provide counseling for ECE students; (3) apply and receive Child Development permit; (4) fingerprinting and (5) clerical and office supplies.   Dean Ida commended Dr. Doyleen McMurtry for the work she has done to acquire the funding.  

This item will return for action at the next meeting.

(c)
Proposed Job Description for Dean of Admissions and Records

Dr. Ernie Fuentes presented this item which will return for action at the next meeting.  

(d)
Adoption of District Institutional Goals for 2005-06

Rob Simas, Director of Research and Planning, presented this item listing the instructional goals for next year (2005-06) to guide our planning and focus our resources.  

This item will return for action at the next meeting.

(e)
Governing Board Self-Evaluation

Board President Claffey indicated that the self-evaluation would be a topic for a future Board retreat.  Dr. Perfumo stated that a Board orientation for new Board members sponsored by the Community College League of California will be held on January 29 and 30.  Dr. Perfumo reported that the results of the election have been certified by the Solano County Registrar of Voters and were faxed to the President’s Office this afternoon.  Superintendent-President  Perfumo welcomed Dr. A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr. as the new Board member for the Benicia/Suisun/Vallejo area.  Dr. Perfumo invited Dr. Ubalde, Trustee Wilkerson and Trustee McCaffrey to join her for the CCLC orientation.  

11.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

There were no announcements.

12.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD   

Student Trustee LaFarga thanked Dr. Perfumo for taking the time to come and address the students personally in a recent student forum. 

Dr. Perfumo invited Board members to join her in honoring Board President Claffey for his leadership as Board President during the last year with a dinner at 5:00 p.m., on December 15, in Room 605, just prior to the next meeting.  

Board President Claffey reported on the CCLC conference he attended which included workshops on the new accreditation standards and the new approach accreditation teams are using to look at self-study reports. 

Board President Claffey recessed the regular meeting at 7:54 p.m.  

13.
CLOSED SESSION

(a) Public Employee Performance Evaluation 



Vice President, Administrative & Business Services



Vice President, Student Services



Associate Vice President, Workforce & Community Development



Dean, Business



Dean, Fine & Applied Arts



Dean, Health Occupations











Dean, Math/Science



Dean, Special Services, Financial Aid/EOPS 



Dean, Trade & Technical



Director, Student Development

Board President Claffey called the Closed Session to order at approximately 8:03 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at approximately 8:33 p.m. 

14.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Claffey reconvened the regular meeting at approximately 8:34 p.m. 

15.
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Claffey reported that no action was taken in Closed Session.

16.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at approximately 8:35 p.m.
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    APPROVED






JAMES M. CLAFFEY, PRESIDENT


 PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D., SECRETARY
